

# SHERWOOD CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 22560 SW Pine St., Sherwood, Or December 3, 2024

## **WORK SESSION**

- 1. CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Rosener called the meeting to order at 6:01 pm.
- 2. COUNCIL PRESENT: Mayor Tim Rosener, Council President Kim Young, Councilors Taylor Giles, Ketih Mays, Renee Brouse (virtual), Dan Standke, and Doug Scott.
- 3. STAFF PRESENT: City Manager Craig Sheldon, Assistant City Manager Kristen Switzer, Interim City Attorney Sebastian Tapia, Community Development Director Eric Rutledge, Interim Public Works Director Rich Sattler, IT Director Brad Crawford, Police Chief Ty Hanlon, Planning Manager Sean Conrad, Economic Development Manager Erik Adair, Senior Planner Joy Chang, Library Manager Adrienne Doman Calkins, Records Technician Katie Corgan, and City Recorder Sylvia Murphy.

BOARDS & COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT: Planning Commission Chair Jean Simson, Senior Advisory Board Vice Chair Zana Mays, Cultural Arts Commission member Jennifer Casler, Parks and Recreation Advisory Board Chair David Scheirman, Police Advisory Board Chair Brian Dorsey, Police Advisory Board Vice Chair & Traffic Safety Committee Laison Richard Amicci, Budget Committee Chair Kady Strode, and Library Advisory Board Chair Sean Garland.

# 4. TOPIC:

# A. Council Goals & Objectives - Meeting with City Boards & Committee Chairs

Mayor Rosener recapped that this was the second year that Council had held a work session with the Boards and Committee Chairs. He explained that what was discussed at this meeting would inform Council goal setting in January. He commented that he would like to hold another meeting with the Chairs in June or July after the budget had been adopted to discuss projects and goals. Mayor Rosener asked those in attendance to introduce themselves. Planning Commission Chair Jean Simson stated that the Planning Commission needed to be nimble when it came to managing new state mandates. She referred to citizen engagement and recommended transparency and information be posted on the city's website regarding what was being driven through the city's code and what was state mandated. She referred to livability and workability and stated that the Planning Commission would complete the mandatory Housing Production Strategy over the next year. The Planning Commission would also complete updates for the city's transportation, water, sewer, floodplain maps, and storm master plans. She referred to the Old Town Strategic Plan and commented she wanted to review how to provide economic opportunities in Old Town and Old Town code. She stated that Metro's approval of the city's UGB expansion request for Sherwood West would add significant work for the

Planning Commission. She referred to community feedback and stated that the Planning Commission often heard comments regarding Sherwood's tree code and the desire to improve how trees were protected within the community. She added that the Planning Commission would also like to begin to review view corridors, particularly with Sherwood West. She commented that there were several new Planning Commissioners and asked that they undergo training in order to ensure that Commissioners were fully trained on their responsibilities. A Councilor commented that the League of Oregon Cities (LOC) could provide that type of training. Councilor Giles asked regarding the requirements of state mandates and trainings. Councilor Mays commented that the LOC could most likely assist in that area. Mayor Rosener spoke on budget planning, trainings, and workloads and stated that staff should keep these things in mind when forecasting for the budget. Mayor Rosener commented that he was concerned about new housing mandates and said that he wanted staff to be nimble, flexible, and to strategize in the coming year. Discussion regarding what information to put on the city's website occurred and Planning Commission Chair Simson, Councilor Giles, and Mayor Rosener spoke on their desire for transparency for citizens to be informed about what was going on in the city. Senior Advisory Board Vice Chair Zana Mays recapped significant accomplishments for the Senior Advisory Board over the past year. She reported that the Senior Advisory Board had made significant progress on the age-friendly business guide, they had partnered with the Sherwood Chamber of Commerce, and they had welcomed three new members to the board. She outlined Senior Advisory Board goals for 2025 as: continue board membership growth and engagement, complete and launch the age-friendly business quide in partnership with the Chamber of Commerce, and continue their work on age-friendly park design and implementation for the increased enjoyment and utilization of community members. Council President Young asked what types of things made for an age-friendly park and Senior Advisory Board Vice Chair Mays replied that opportunities for low-impact activities and more walkways and accessible access to those walkways would make for more age-friendly parks. Councilor Giles asked if the Senior Advisory Board had met with the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board regarding these ideas. Parks and Recreation Advisory Board Chair David Scheirman replied that they had not, but he had made a note to schedule a meeting with the Senior Advisory Board. Councilor Mays asked how many vacancies the Senior Advisory Board had, and Senior Advisory Board Vice Chair Mays replied she believed there was two vacancies. Cultural Arts Commission member Jennifer Casler referred to the age-friendly business guide and stated that the Cultural Arts Commission would like to see a copy when it was published to help them incorporate some of their work. Mayor Rosener asked if the Senior Advisory Board had discussed additional programming for the Senior Center. Senior Advisory Board Vice Chair Mays replied that the Senior Center was very busy and their mental health programs, art classes, and exercise classes were very popular. Councilor Giles asked regarding the Senior Center van and Vice Chair Mays replied that the van had been well received and was frequently used. Councilor Giles asked it the van had city signage and City Manager Sheldon replied that there was a plan for van signage, but it needed to be funded. Assistant City Manager Switzer added that the Senior Advisory Board had recently voted on one of three wrap options for the van. Councilor Scott asked how the van program worked, and Ms. Switzer replied that people who needed a ride called to schedule a pickup. Cultural Arts Commission member Jennifer Casler recapped that the Cultural Arts Commission had had some midyear vacancies, but they had a full board now. She reported that the Cultural Arts Commission had organized three successful festivals over the past two years, the Día de los Muertos, Diwali festival, and Lunar New Year. She stated that the Cultural Arts Commission was very engaged, was diverse, and they had engaging discussions. She stated there was a good mix of both "watchmakers and timekeepers" on the board. Ms. Casler stated that they had found the designated funds from the TLT (transient lodging tax) to be very helpful. She reported that they were currently seeking grant funding to make the TLT funds go further. She stated that the Cultural Arts Commission was also reviewing potential locations for public art and spoke on the Cultural Arts Commission's involvement with the art for the pedestrian bridge. She reported she attended the Old Town Strategic Plan meeting and spoke on her desire for the Cultural Arts Commission and other city boards to inform the Old Town Strategic Plan going forward. Councilor Giles recommended that the Cultural Arts Commission partner with the Multicultural Club at Sherwood High School. Councilor Mays commented that the Oregon Street roundabout art would be installed soon. Mayor Rosener requested that stock footage of the festivals be created for advertising purposes. Parks and Recreation Advisory Board Chair David Scheirman stated that they would like to continue their work developing and linking park trails in Sherwood as well as finishing the Cedar Creek Trail project as a long-term goal. He stated his excitement at the adoption of the Murdock Park Master Plan Update and commented the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board was looking forward to implementing it. He referred to Sherwood West and stated that it was important to set aside a minimum of 15 acres for a community park and spoke on other types of smaller parks that could be located within Sherwood West. Council President Young asked how many acres Snyder Park was and discussion occurred. Ms. Casler asked if 15 acres was enough space and Parks and Recreation Advisory Board Chair Scheirman replied that 15 acres was sufficient for a neighborhood park, but not a regional park. He spoke on the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board's desire for a universally accessible playground in Sherwood and the need to provide appropriate levels of parking for a destination park. City Manager Sheldon reported that Snyder Park was 22.7 acres. Mayor Rosener referred to the Sherwood West Concept Plan and commented that they had allocated for roughly a 30-acre park. He explained that Sherwood West would be master planned which would allow for purposeful development. Councilor Giles commented that he appreciated the variety of types of parks in Sherwood and spoke on a universally accessible park in Hillsboro. Police Advisory Board Chair Brian Dorsey reported that the board was seeking enhanced community engagement and awareness. He stated that he felt the Police Advisory Board had done well in that area and referred to the Sherwood Police Department's Facebook page. He stated they wished to highlight some of the Sherwood Police Department's technology, tools, and their partnership with Washington County's Mental Health Response Team. He reported that the Sherwood Police Foundation had been "phenomenal" to work with and allowed the Sherwood Police Department to procure new tools, such as drones. He referred to the goal of fostering public safety through collaborative partnerships and stated that they were working with schools, faith-based organizations, and community organizations to promote public safety initiatives. He stated the Police Advisory Board would continue to review police policies and procedures for the Sherwood Police Department. He reported that the Police Advisory Board would also continue to review funding proposals and staffing plans, particularly with the addition of Sherwood West. He stated the Police Advisory Board wished to conduct additional community surveys to stay in touch with the community. Police Advisory Board Vice Chair & Traffic Safety Committee Liaison Richard Amicci spoke on the Traffic Safety Committee. He stated that one of the committee's goals was to enhance the community's awareness of the committee itself and commented they had been very successful. He stated that the Traffic Safety Committee was discussing whether or not the scope of the committee was appropriate for the types of concerns that they were hearing. He referred to crosswalks and how many of the remedies needed were not within the Traffic Safety Committee's authority to undertake or complete and the need to ensure that those remedies were completed and not abandoned. He reported that the committee was discussing ways in which they could be more active and impactful in the new year. He stated that the Traffic Safety Committee had been successful in accomplishing many projects this past year. Mayor Rosener stated that he wanted to change the name of the committee to the Traffic and Pedestrian Safety Committee. He stated that Council had been discussing the need to ensure that the committee was properly empowered with the right tools and the need for a pedestrian and traffic safety community plan. He spoke on the need for better communication to the community about ongoing and planned pedestrian and traffic safety projects via the website. Council President Young commented that the Traffic Safety Committee did not have a Council liaison, which cut down on communication between Council and the committee. Planning Commission Chair Simson

commented that there had been a significant decrease in people coming to Planning Commission meetings to speak on traffic safety issues, so the advertising the Traffic Safety Committee had done was working. She stated that she would like the Traffic Safety Committee to be involved in the Transportation System Plan update. Councilor Scott commented that the Traffic Safety Committee should be a committee that reported to Council. Mr. Amicci recommended that board and committee members regularly attend each other's meetings in order to have a better understanding of what each board and committee was working on. Cultural Arts Commission member Casler asked if anyone from the Traffic Safety Committee was serving on the Old Town Strategic Plan group and Mayor Rosener replied that someone from the Traffic Safety Committee could serve. Budget Committee Chair Kady Strode stated that one of the Budget Committee's main goals was to maintain the city's ending fund balance policy/contingency policy. She stated that she believed that this was one of the main reasons why the city was financially healthy whereas other surrounding cities were facing financial constraints. She stated the city had done a good job of adhering to the 5-year forecast plan to maintain the 20% ending fund balance policy while balancing purchasing needs. She stated that it was important that the city continue with this policy to maintain financial stability. She spoke on the city moving to a biennial budget process and stated that there were many benefits for making the move. She reported that a biennial budget would provide staff the time to work on the many deliverables under Council goals. She stated that the Budget Committee frequently discussed moving to a new budgeting or financial software and spoke on OpenGov's community engagement tools. Council President Young commented that the city already used OpenGov's budgeting tool and Mayor Rosener added that utilizing OpenGov's ERP system would require an RFP. Mayor Rosener spoke on the importance of the city maintaining the 20% ending fund balance policy in order to keep the city financially healthy. Councilor Mays spoke on inflation and stated that because of Oregon's funding mechanism, inflation was difficult for Oregon cities to manage. Mayor Rosener spoke on the city's ability to provide small business loans to local businesses quickly during the pandemic and stated that this was only possible because of the city's 20% ending fund balance policy. Library Advisory Board Chair Sean Garland recapped that the Library Advisory Board's membership roster had been stable for the past year. He reported that the board had been working on funding governance and building up the Sherwood Library Foundation (SHELF). He reported the board was seeking alternative funding sources and explained that the majority of the Sherwood Library's funding was tied to WCCLS. He stated that the Library Advisory Board was reviewing the WCCLS' Library Funding and Governance Evaluation project's Current State Assessment Report and had participated in stakeholder surveys. He reported that work on this would continue into 2025 and commented that Council engagement with the WCCLS process would be helpful. He stated that the Library Advisory Board had also been working on strategic planning to help the board identify their goals and monitoring their progress. They had also been working with consultants to apply design thinking principles. He stated that the Library Advisory Board's goals could be summarized as staff facing which included fiscal responsibility, capacity, and efficiencies. And public facing which included accessibility languages, cultural appreciation, and technology. He reported that the Library Advisory Board had several members who had experience in trauma-informed response training to help inform the board's discussions and decisions. He stated that outreach had been important this past year and spoke on the Library Advisory Board's partnership with Sherwood High School and the student library card project. Councilor Mays asked if the project would be offered annually. Library Manager Adrienne Doman Calkins explained that this had been the first year the program had been offered and those students who opted in and stayed in the Sherwood School District would remain in the program. Students who had not opted in would have another opportunity to do so at the start of the next school year. Chair Garland recapped that the board would continue to review funding governance, proposed base-level services, the future state Assessment Level Report, proposed levy rates, and the funding distribution formula. He commented that the new funding distribution formula could lead to new IGAs with Washington County and member libraries. He reported that in May 2025

a county-wide levy would be voted on. Mayor Rosener and Councilor Giles clarified that this was a renewal levy, but there were discussions about changing the rate. Mayor Rosener added that 60% of the WCCLS' funding came from Washington County's General Fund and 40% came from the WCCLS levy. He stated that he and other Washington County mayors were concerned that Washington County would try to use some of the 60% General Fund money to backfill their budget shortfall in their General Fund. Chair Garland stated that the Library Advisory Board would continue their work on strategic planning for the year to determine ways to enhance the accessibility of the building and further their work for SHELF. Councilor Brouse commented that she appreciated that the Library Advisory Board was utilizing a trauma-informed lens to help inform the board's discussions and decisions. Mayor Rosener recapped that he wanted to have an additional work session with the Board and Commission Chairs in the summer after the budget had been completed to review Council's goals and objectives. He asked for feedback on if they felt like this process had been worthwhile. Cultural Arts Commission member Casler and Library Advisory Board Chair Garland commented that this meeting had allowed the various boards to determine their need to work together on key topics moving forward. Mayor Rosener commented that he would like a formalized process to ensure that the correct boards were being brought together to work on joint or complimentary projects. He stated he also wanted a formalized process to determine when Council and the boards needed to engage with each other. Councilor Giles suggested an email distribution group for the Board and Committee Chairs to communicate with each other and discussion regarding public meeting laws occurred. Interim City Attorney Tapia replied that board staff liaisons could meet. Councilor Scott commented that he felt that Council had done well including the pertinent boards with specific projects but there could be more opportunities to further that work. Cultural Arts Commission member Casler suggested that the different boards and commissions meet quarterly to "speed date" and discuss their projects and discussion occurred. Planning Commission Chair Simson added that having additional input from the city's boards and commissions while the Planning Commission updated the city's master plans would be very helpful. Mayor Rosener reported that staff was working to reinstate the Citizen's University program.

#### 5. ADJOURN

Mayor Rosener adjourned the work session at 7:06 pm and convened a regular session.

#### REGULAR SESSION

- 1. CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Rosener called the meeting to order at 7:15 pm.
- 2. COUNCIL PRESENT: Mayor Tim Rosener, Council President Kim Young, Councilors Taylor Giles, Keith Mays, Renee Brouse (virtual), Dan Standke, and Doug Scott.
- 3. STAFF PRESENT: City Manager Craig Sheldon, Assistant City Manager Kristen Switzer, Interim City Attorney Sebastian Tapia, Community Development Director Eric Rutledge, Interim Public Works Director Rich Sattler, IT Director Brad Crawford, Police Chief Ty Hanlon, Planning Manager Sean Conrad, Economic Development Manager Erik Adair, Senior Planner Joy Chang, City Engineer Jason Waters, Finance Director David Bodway, and City Recorder Sylvia Murphy.

# 4. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:

MOTION: FROM COUNCIL PRESIDENT YOUNG TO APPROVE THE AGENDA. SECONDED BY COUNCILOR MAYS. MOTION PASSED 7:0; ALL MEMBERS VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mayor Rosener addressed the next agenda item.

#### 5. CONSENT AGENDA:

- A. Approval of November 19, 2024, City Council Meeting Minutes
- B. Resolution 2024-076, Approving a \$5m Brownfields Cleanup Grant Cooperative Agreement & Work Plan with the United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) for the Tannery Site Cleanup Project
- C. Resolution 2024-077, Authorizing City Manager to Enter into a Contract with Northwest Success for Janitorial Services, Hard Floor Maintenance, Carpet and Window Cleaning
- D. Resolution 2024-078, Authorizing an Interfund Loan from the Community Investment Fund to the Broadband Fund
- E. Resolution 2024-079, Authorizing the City Manager to sign an Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA) with the Oregon Department of Transportation (ODOT) for the Construction of SW Ice Age Drive

MOTION: FROM COUNCIL PRESIDENT YOUNG TO APPROVE THE CONSENT AGENDA. SECONDED BY COUNCILOR MAYS. MOTION PASSED 7:0; ALL MEMBERS VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mayor Rosener addressed the next agenda item.

#### 6. CITIZEN COMMENT:

Sherwood resident Jim Claus came forward and provided a handout (see record). He spoke on litigation and urban planning in San Diego. He stated that he had offered to donate "several millions of dollars' worth of ground" to the city, but the city had not met with him. He spoke on urban renewal and zoning in Sherwood. He stated he was proposing a gift to the city and referred to stipulations in order for the deal to go through. He stated that he did not sell zoning, he was doing this for the benefit of the city. He stated that he was offering the city the opportunity to create the necessary group of people to create a plan in order for the gift to the city to proceed.

Mayor Rosener addressed the next agenda item, and the City Recorder read aloud the public hearings statements.

### 7. PUBLIC HEARING:

## A. Resolution 2024-075, Adjusting Solid Waste and Recycling Collection Rates

City Manager Craig Sheldon presented the staff report and explained the city reviewed Pride Disposal's annual report each year and that Pride had submitted their annual report to the city in March. He stated that the proposed rate adjustment aimed to ensure the financial sustainability of the solid waste collection service provided by Pride while also aligning with the target rate of return set forth in the city's franchise agreement. He noted that the Sherwood Municipal Code 8.20.80 outlined that Council set the rates the franchise holder charged for those services. He reported the existing solid waste rates were last updated in September 2023, and since that time there had been significant increases in operational costs and Metro tipping fees. City Manager Sheldon stated that in July 2024, the city had Bell and Associates conduct a rate review and they issued a report. He stated that the adjusted rate of return for 2023 ranged from 2.74% to 7.72% depending upon the type of collection services, with a composite rate return of 4.17%. He stated that the 2024 rate of

return would range from 4.8% to 12.51% depending upon the type of collection service, with a composite of 6.69%. Mr. Sheldon stated that Bell and Associates had presented their findings at two Council work sessions in September and November, and Council had held a special meeting with Metro in October to discuss tipping fees and solid waste collection. He stated that after reviewing the rate, staff recommended adjusting the solid waste and recycling collection rates with the intent to achieve a projected composite rate of return of 10%. He stated that he had appreciated the discussion Council had had with Metro regarding tipping fees in October and noted that tipping fees had increased by 47% since 2017. Mayor Rosener explained that the city set the rates for waste collection in Sherwood, but Metro set most of the fees "behind the scenes" and determined how the waste was collected and handled. He stated that he and other regional mayors were trying to work with Metro regarding the increase in tipping fees. Councilor Giles commented that Metro stated that they had paused their increases during the pandemic and were now having to catch up, and Mayor Rosener commented that Metro had done a "\$20 million chargeback to their General Fund to cover losses in other areas that don't have anything to do with garbage collection." Councilor Scott asked how many public relations positions Metro had, and Mayor Rosener replied that Metro had around seven. Councilor Scott commented that this was part of the reason for the rate increase. Mayor Rosener stated that Pride Disposal did "an amazing job" and had been great partners to the city. Mayor Rosener opened the public hearing to receive comment. Hearing none, Mayor Rosener closed the public hearing and asked for discussion or a motion from Council. Councilor Standke commented that Council was aware that the rates were increasing significantly for most residential services, and they had done what they could, but most of the rate increases were driven by Metro. Mayor Rosener referred to Metro's Regional Waste Advisory Committee and reported that rates would now be reviewed by the Committee. With no other comments stated, the following motion was received.

MOTION: FROM COUNCILOR MAYS TO APPROVE RESOLUTION 2024-075, ADJUSTING SOLID WASTE AND RECYCLING COLLECTION RATES. SECONDED BY COUNCIL PRESIDENT YOUNG. MOTION PASSED 7:0; ALL MEMBERS VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mayor Rosener addressed the next agenda item.

B. Ordinance 2024-005, Amending Sherwood Municipal Code Chapter 12.12 Limiting Liability for the City of Sherwood and Other Parties from Private Claims Resulting from Use of Trails in a Public Easement or Unimproved Right of Way Under ORS 105.668

Interim City Attorney Sebastian Tapia recapped that this topic had been presented to Council during a November work session. He explained that this ordinance allowed the city to opt-in to the protection provided under ORS 105.668 regarding a city's open trails. Mr. Tapia stated that the city's insurance provider recommended that Sherwood opt in. He stated that once the ordinance was passed, a new section of the Sherwood Municipal Code would indicate that the City of Sherwood would join the immunity protection of the statute. Mayor Rosener opened the public hearing to receive comment. Hearing none, Mayor Rosener closed the public hearing and asked for discussion or a motion from Council. Councilor Standke asked when the ordinance would be effective and Mr. Tapia replied that it would be effective 30 days after adoption, but there was no deadline for cities choosing to opt-in. Councilor Mays commented that until it was effective, the city would be held liable. Interim City Attorney Tapia stated that Council had the authority to unanimously approve the ordinance, after which it would become effective 30 days after its adoption. He explained that the ordinance was not drafted with emergency provisions that would allow it to go into effect immediately after its adoption. Councilor Mays clarified that until the ordinance was in effect, the city would be exposed to liability claims. Mr. Tapia replied that the city was exposed to "some extent" but the city was also protected

under a different statute. Councilor Mays stated that he supported voting on the ordinance at this meeting and Councilor Standke and Council President Young stated they agreed. Mayor Rosener spoke on recreational immunity, the definition of "recreation," and recent court cases. He stated that they were not creating a new protection for the city, they were restoring a protection that had always been there. Mayor Rosener stated he supported voting on the ordinance at this meeting and asked Councilor Brouse if she agreed. Councilor Brouse replied that she supported voting on the ordinance at this meeting.

MOTION: FROM COUNCIL PRESIDENT YOUNG TO READ CAPTION AND ADOPT ORDINANCE 2024-005, AMENDING SHERWOOD MUNICIPAL CODE CHAPTER 12.12 LIMITING LIABILITY FOR THE CITY OF SHERWOOD AND OTHER PARTIES FROM PRIVATE CLAIMS RESULTING FROM USE OF TRAILS IN A PUBLIC EASEMENT OR UNIMPROVED RIGHT OF WAY UNDER ORS 105.668. SECONDED BY COUNCILOR MAYS. MOTION PASSED 7:0; ALL MEMBERS VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mayor Rosener addressed the next agenda item.

C. Ordinance 2024-006, Approving annexation of 38.63 acres to the City of Sherwood and Clean Water Services within the Tonquin Employment Area, comprised of five Tax Lots and City of Sherwood and BPA rights-of-way and declaring an emergency

Senior Planner Joy Chang presented the "Tonquin Employment Area Annexation Case File: LU 2024-019 AN" PowerPoint presentation (see record, Exhibit A). She provided background and stated that the applicant was seeking approval to annex approximately 38.63 acres of land to the City of Sherwood and Clean Water Services boundaries. She stated that the applicant was requesting the annexation utilizing the procedures outlined in SB 1573 or ORS 222.127. She outlined that under this method, the annexation did not require a vote by the City electorate, however, a petition must be signed by all affected property owners and meet certain approval criteria. Ms. Chang reported that this was a Type V application with the City Council as the hearing authority. She stated that notice of the application had been routed to affected agencies on October 21, 2024 and agency comments had been incorporated into the findings and exhibits of the staff report. She stated that public notice of the application had been provided in accordance with local, regional, and state requirements and that as of this meeting, no written public comments were received on the application. Senior Planner Chang provided an overview of the location of the site on page 4 of the presentation and reported that the subject territory was composed of five tax lots and was located southeast of SW Oregon Street, south of SW Tualatin-Sherwood Road, west of 124th Avenue, and on both sides of SW Dahlke Lane. She outlined that the properties were addressed as 21370 SW Oregon Street and 21680, 21700, 21775, 21825 SW Dahlke Lane and were all within the Tonquin Employment Area. She outlined the three criteria levels as: state, regional, and local. She addressed state criteria on page 6 of the presentation and outlined that in 2016, state legislators passed SB 1573 which allowed 100% property owner-initiated annexations as long as the following criteria was met: 100% property owner initiated, the site was within the UGB, the site was subject to a Comprehensive Plan, the site was contiguous to the city boundary line, and the site conformed to all other city ordinances. Ms. Chang noted that in 2012, Sherwood voters authorized the annexation of properties in the Tonquin Employment Area into the city subject to Council public hearing and approval. She added that the applicant also requested annexation to the Clean Water Services Service District under the provisions of ORS 199.510(2)(c), which allowed a site annexing to the city be also included in the boundary of the service district. She addressed regional criteria and stated that staff had reviewed urban services and determined that it was feasible to serve the site. She reported that the site was within the Washington County Enhanced Sheriff's Patrol District (ESPD) and once annexed, the site would be withdrawn from the County's ESPD and Sherwood Police would service the site. She stated that the proposal was consistent with Urban Service, CWS, and TVF&R agreements and the proposal would promote orderly facilities, effective urban services, and avoid duplication of services. Senior Planner Chang provided an overview of the local criteria and 2040 Comprehensive Plan criteria on page 8 of the presentation and outlined that the Governance and Growth Management criteria had been met for annexation. She referred to Tonquin Employment Area Concept Plan criteria and reported that the area had been brought into the Sherwood UGB in 2004, the Tonquin Employment Area Concept Plan was completed in 2010 and required that the Sherwood Municipal Code be amended to include Employment Industrial (EI) zoning. She reported that El zoning applied only to those properties within city limits or upon annexation, and once annexed, the El zoning designation would be applied. Senior Planner Chang referred to Ice Age Drive and explained that annexation would allow for the construction of a new collector status roadway, which was at 100% design and was expected to go to bid in early 2025. She stated that the annexation would also allow the city to permit construction of Ice Age Drive subject to city land use and infrastructure requirements. Ms. Chang stated that staff recommended that the ordinance be passed as an emergency pursuant to Section 17 of the Sherwood City Charter, which would allow the ordinance to become effective immediately upon its passage. She explained that an emergency declaration was required in order to ensure that the city's Ice Age Drive construction project stayed on schedule and did not miss the spring construction season. She outlined that annexation of the subject properties was required in order to receive approval from the Department of Environmental Quality for the city's erosion and grading control permit. She stated that annexation was also required for the city to permit the larger Ice Age Drive project. Ms. Chang recapped that based on the criteria in SB 1573 and ORS 199.510(2)(c), Metro annexation criteria and the city's policies in the Comprehensive Plan and Tonguin Employment Area Concept Plan, staff recommended the approval of the Tonguin Employment Area annexation petition to the City of Sherwood and Clean Water Services District. She outlined Council alternatives as: hold the first public hearing on the ordinance and adopt the ordinance tonight as an emergency ordinance; hold the first public hearing on the ordinance and issue a decision on the matter after the second reading on December 17th; or hold the first public hearing on the ordinance and direct staff to revise findings that denied the annexation request. Council President Young referred to the request to vote on the ordinance at this meeting and declare an emergency in order for it to go into effect immediately and asked why the ordinance was not brought to Council sooner. Community Development Director Eric Rutledge came forward and stated that the property owners included the City of Sherwood, two private landowners, and Bonneville Power Administration (BPA). He explained that procuring signatures from the private property owners and BPA had taken time as well as ensuring that the city had the authority to process the application under the voter approved annexation laws. He commented that typically, staff did not like bringing forward emergency ordinances, but staff had felt that the Ice Age Drive project needed to move forward, and they wished to give Council that option. Councilor Giles spoke on bidding timelines and the seasonal nature of construction projects. Mr. Rutledge replied that was correct and added that the city needed to procure a necessary permit that required DEQ approval prior to starting construction and spoke on the timelines for DEQ permit approval. Mayor Rosener commented that voters had already weighed in on the long-term plans for the area and spoke on rising construction costs and inflation rates. Mayor Rosener opened the public hearing to receive comment. Hearing none, Mayor Rosener closed the public hearing and asked for discussion or a motion from Council. Councilor Scott stated that he supported voting on the ordinance at this meeting and commented that voters had approved of this years ago and was consistent with the city's economic development goals. Councilor Mays, Councilor Giles, Council President Young, and Councilor Brouse signaled they also supported voting on the ordinance at this meeting.

MOTION: FROM COUNCIL PRESIDENT YOUNG TO READ CAPTION AND ADOPT ORDINANCE 2024-006, APPROVING ANNEXATION OF 38.63 ACRES TO THE CITY OF SHERWOOD AND CLEAN WATER SERVICES WITHIN THE TONQUIN EMPLOYMENT AREA, COMPRISED OF FIVE TAX LOTS AND CITY OF SHERWOOD AND BPA RIGHTS-OF-WAY AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. SECONDED BY COUNCILOR SCOTT. MOTION PASSED 7:0; ALL MEMBERS VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mayor Rosener addressed the next agenda item.

## 8. CITY MANAGER REPORT:

City Manager Craig Sheldon reported that the Winter Art Walk would be held on December 5<sup>th</sup>. A Budget Committee meeting would be held on December 5<sup>th</sup>. He reported the Robin Hood Festival holiday parade would be held on December 7<sup>th</sup>.

Mayor Rosener addressed the next agenda item.

#### 9. COUNCIL ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Councilor Giles reported on Sherwood School District, cross country, and football events. He reported on the most recent Library Advisory Board meeting and spoke on the success of the recent outreach efforts to provide students with library cards.

Councilor Brouse reported that she would attend the Oregon Business Forum meeting and the Sherwood Chamber of Commerce breakfast.

Councilor Mays reported on his attendance at the TAC meeting for the Old Town Strategic Plan. He spoke on his interactions with the Clauses.

Councilor Standke reported that the Planning Commission had not met. He recapped the prior work session held with the Sherwood Board and Committee chairs.

Council President Young reported on her attendance at the most recent Police Advisory Board meeting. She reported on her attendance at the Region 1 Committee on Transportation meeting. She shared that there was a gift collection underway for the SHARE Center. She reported there would be a Sherwood Chamber of Commerce ribbon cutting ceremony at a new children's clothing store.

Mayor Rosener reported that the Robin Hood Festival holiday event would be held on December 7<sup>th</sup>. He reported that the LOC's City Day would be held on January 28<sup>th</sup> in Salem. He spoke on the Governor's new housing bill.

#### 10. ADJOURN:

Mayor Rosener adjourned the regular session at 8:10 pm.

Attest:

Mila Murphy, MIMC, City Recorder

Tim Rosener, Mayor

City Council Minutes December 3, 2024 Page 10 of 10